Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

August 15, 2018


  The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton
August 15, 2018
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their second regularly scheduled meeting in August on this date at 7:00 p.m.  The following persons were present:  Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Charles H. Givens, Sr. and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Director of Finance Steven H. Repole; Chief of Police Matthew J. Donnelly; Director of Public Works J. Daniel Handley, P.E.; Administration Office Secretary L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. Commissioners Jean A. Broomell and Mary Jo Jablonski were excused from the meeting.

Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led all those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance.


Mayor Alt announced that Commissioners Jean A. Broomell and Mary Jo Jablonski will not be attending the meeting.

ACTION:
The minutes of the August 1, 2018 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.


Employee of the Quarter Presentation

The Mayor and Commissioners presented Elkton Police Lt. Holly Ayers with the Employee of the Quarter Award for the second quarter of 2018. 

Mayor Alt commended Lt. Ayers’ efforts, stating her award is well-deserved.

Budget Amendment 2018-09

Mr. Repole presented Budget Amendment 2018-09 to amend the original budget by $9,500 for the purchase of speakers for Downtown events.

ACTION:
Budget Amendment 2018-09 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.


Budget Amendment 2018-10

Mr. Repole presented Budget Amendment 2018-10 to amend the original budget by $104,000 for the purchase of land for the future Community Center, an abandoned property on Hollingsworth Street, and HVAC renovations.

Commissioner Givens requested a breakdown of Budget Amendment 2018-10. Mr. Repole stated the breakdown of Budget Amendment 2018-10 consisted of $75,000 for the Community Center property, $6,000 for the abandoned property on Hollingsworth Street, and $23,000 for the HVAC system for the Elkton Alliance building and heating upgrades for the shop building located at the Wastewater Treatment Plant. 


ACTION:
Budget Amendment 2018-10 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 

Budget Amendment 2018-11

Mr. Repole presented Budget Amendment 2018-11 to amend the original budget by $288,000 for the over-expended account funded by Highway User Revenue.


Mayor Alt questioned the balance left in the Highway User Revenue Fund. Mr. Repole stated there is about $700,000 left in the Highway User Revenue Fund.


ACTION:
Budget Amendment 2018 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 


Budget Amendment 2018-12

Mr. Repole presented Budget Amendment 2018-12 to amend the original budget by $40,000 for the over-expended Waste Removal account.

Mayor Alt questioned if the over-expenditure was a result of the Town’s cleanup of trash and debris deposited on public property. Mr. Repole answered in the affirmative.


ACTION:
Budget Amendment 2018-12 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 


Budget Amendment 2018-13

Mr. Repole presented Budget Amendment 2018-13 to amend the original budget by $18,000 for the preparation of the Marina Park boat ramp.


Mayor Alt announced that the Marina Park boat ramp is now installed, and queried the timeframe for installation of the kayak launch. Mr. George stated the kayak launch will be installed in about a week.


ACTION:
Budget Amendment 2018-13 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 

Mayor Alt questioned if the Fiscal Year 2018 Budget is now closed. Mr. Repole answered in the negative, stating that the FY18 Budget revenue and expense information will not be finalized until the end of the year.


Budget Amendment 2019-01

Mr. Repole presented Budget Amendment 2019-01 to recognize the forfeiture of Seized Funds and their funding of unbudgeted uniform upgrades in the amount of $7,000.

Commissioner Givens questioned what the uniform upgrades entailed. Chief Donnelly stated the funds were used to purchase carriers for bullet proof vests that allow Officers to wear their vests outside of their uniforms. He stated the reason for wearing the vest outside of the uniform permits the Officer to remove the device when inside the Police Department, and enables the Officer to put the vest on quickly upon exiting the department. 

Mayor Alt questioned the difference between Seized Funds and Forfeited Funds. Chief Donnelly stated when cash is seized from a suspected drug dealer, the money is held until trial. He stated seized funds are often forfeited during plea arrangements and the money is utilized for law enforcement. 


ACTION:
Budget Amendment 2019-01 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 


Budget Amendment 2019-02

Mr. Repole presented Budget Amendment 2019-02 to recognize the two funding sources, Forest Conservation Fees and Critical Area Forest Mitigation Fees, utilized to purchase the Remaining Lands of South Stream Residential Development, Tax Map 319, Parcel 2406 in the amount of $250,000.


ACTION:
Budget Amendment 2019-02 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 


Cecil County Health Department

Ms. Roberta Johnson, Cecil County Health Department Overdose Prevention Coordinator, introduced herself to the Board. She stated the purpose of her visit is to provide information regarding drug and alcohol addiction services and education that are offered by the Cecil County Health Department. 

Ms. Johnson stated the Health Department provides training for overdose response, noting that the training is open to everyone, including family members of addiction patients.


 Ms. Johnson stated there are currently 7 prescription drop boxes in Cecil County. She stated another option is a “Deterra” drug deactivation bag, which contains a chemical that when mixed with water deactivates drugs for safe disposal. She provided a supply of the Deterra bags to the Town and stated the Health Department has a large inventory. She stated the bags are being distributed to entities throughout Cecil County.

Ms. Johnson stated the Health Department provides mental and employment counseling as well as outpatient therapy and treatment options. 

Ms. Johnson stated the Health Department is involved in community outreach via the “Rewrite Your Script” program. She stated the rewriteyourscript.org website provides a wealth of information regarding addiction. 


 Commissioner Piner commended the actions of two Social Workers who assisted an elderly gentleman who was in need of medical attention earlier in the day. He stated the individuals just happened to be in the vicinity and came to the gentleman’s aid, eventually getting him to the Veterans Administration Hospital. 

Commissioner Givens questioned the demographics of overdose occurrences in Cecil County. Ms. Johnson stated overdoses occur in all age groups and demographics. She stated 33 children enrolled in the Cecil County Public School System had lost a parent to a drug overdose.

Town Administrator’s Report

Pennsylvania Avenue Water Line Project 2017-003 Bid Opening

Mr. George stated the Town received 5 bids for Pennsylvania Avenue Water Line Project 2017-003. The bids were opened and read into the record of the minutes. The bid results are as follows:
	Name
	Address 
	Bid Price

	Dix Hollow Contracting, Inc.
	110 West Pulaski Highway, Elkton, Maryland 21921
	$ 164,200.00

	ECM Corporation
	8298 Brock Bridge Road, Laurel, Maryland 20724
	$ 161,280.00

	Lindstrom Excavating Contractors, Inc.
	RT 1, Box 69, Worton, Maryland 21678
	$ 209,500.00

	Meadow’s Construction, Inc.
	266 Little New York Road, Rising Sun, Maryland 21911
	$ 459,250.00

	Reybold Construction, LLC
	2405 York Road, Ste. 201, Lutherville, Maryland 21093
	$ 127,129.46



Mayor Alt questioned the amount of the Engineer’s estimate regarding Project 2017-003. Mr. Handley stated the Engineer’s estimate was $132,000.


Mr. George recommended tentative acceptance of the bid from Reybold Construction, LLC, pending review. 


ACTION:
The request to tentatively accept the bid from Reybold Construction, LLC regarding Pennsylvania Avenue Water Line Replacement Project 2017-003 contingent upon engineer review was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 


Commissioner Piner’s Report

Commissioner Piner stated that the Parks & Recreation Basketball Program and Summer Camp had many participants this season. He stated information regarding the Fall Program is now available on the Town’s website ( www.elkton.org/parks-recreation ). 


Commissioner Givens’ Report

Commissioner Givens requested and update regarding State Highway Administration (SHA) cleanup activities at Delaware Avenue. Mr. Handley stated Delaware Avenue will remain open until Friday, August 24th, at which time SHA will close the road to enable large equipment to remove storm debris from the area surrounding the bridge.

Commissioner Givens requested a status of Meadow Park. Mr. Handley stated the grass areas of Meadow Park are still too wet for use, adding his desire to have the walking track ready by the weekend. 


 Commissioner Piner questioned if the pavilions will be ready for use by the weekend. Mr. Handley answered in the negative.

Mayor Alt stated large debris fields are moving through the creek from Pennsylvania and expressed concerns that heavy rains will cause additional flooding at Delaware Avenue.

Public Comment

Mr. Dwight Hair, referring to the property upon which the planned Community Center will be constructed, questioned if the Town offset the cost of purchasing the parcel by waiving fees associated with the construction of the Gilpin Manor Elementary School. Mayor Alt answered in the affirmative. 


Ms. Joanne Clark questioned if anything could be done to mitigate flooding of Delaware Avenue. Mayor Alt answered in the negative, stating many studies over many years confirmed that the area is the floodway, and flooding of the road is inevitable.
Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 7:41 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Sr. Administrative Specialist
A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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